
Harvard School Committee Operating Norms 
 

 
 

Purpose  

The Harvard School Committee establishes educational policies and goals for the schools in the 
district consistent with the requirements of law and statewide goals and standards, approves 
and monitors the district budget and District improvement Plan, supervises and evaluates the 
Superintendent, negotiates contracts with the teacher's union, and sets and monitors the 
district budget. 

Governance: 
 

The School Committee will conduct its business in a manner accessible to the public, and in 
accordance with the Open Meeting Law. 
 
We respect the need for all Committee members to have adequate time to prepare for 
meetings.  Meeting materials will be submitted in time to be included in committee meeting 
packets which will be distributed to members no later than 2 business days prior to a meeting.  
 
Members will come to meetings well-prepared to discuss issues on the agenda and to 
participate in efficient decision making.  Deliberation and thorough discussion of matters, 
including input from student members, is encouraged.  Members agree to debate the issues, 
not one another, and always assume positive intent.  

We shall conduct business through a set agenda that advances district goals. Any member may 
place an item on the agenda through the Chair. The Chair and Superintendent will ensure the 
agenda is appropriately balanced to ensure there is adequate time for deliberation of each 
issue. As a general practice, we will endeavor not to vote on a new issue in the same meeting in 
which the issue is presented. Emerging items shall be addressed in subsequent meetings 
through planned agenda items, unless it is determined by the School Committee Chair that it 
would be detrimental to delay the issue.  



School Committee members agree to thoughtfully seek and support solutions using a wide 
range of options that avoid confirmation bias and reality-test our assumptions, for the greatest 
benefits to students.  Wherever possible, the committee will involve members of the 
community, parents, students, faculty and the administration in the consideration of major 
initiatives and significant changes. Once the School Committee has taken action, Committee 
members will support the official position of the School Committee. 
 
School Committee members agree to recognize and respect that their authority exists only 
when a quorum of the Committee meets and not as individual Committee members. 
The Superintendent and the School Committee recognize the importance of working 
collaboratively with town officials, boards and committees, and we will actively seek ways to 
enlist their support in our efforts to support our students.  The Superintendent and the School 
Committee will strive to lead the district as a unified team, each from their respective goals, 
with a strong partnership and mutual trust. 
 
We adopt Robert's Rules of Order as our guide. 
 
Communication: 
 

The Superintendent and the School Committee practice proactive communication and 
whenever possible, members will bring important issues or challenging questions to the 
Superintendent’s attention prior to a meeting in keeping with the “no surprises” philosophy.  If 
School Committee members have questions or concerns, they agree to contact the 
Superintendent and/or Chair in advance of a meeting whenever possible.  
 
Members will work collaboratively and share information within the parameters of the Open 
Meeting Law.  In particular, when an informational request is made of the Superintendent or 
Chair, every effort should be made to share the requested information with all committee 
members as long as nothing in the request or response constitutes deliberation. 
 
It is the role of the Chair to act as the spokesperson for the Committee. Members will direct 
requests for comments by the media to the Chair.  As individuals, Committee members are 
welcome to express their own personal views and opinions, while clearly indicating that they 
speak only for themselves. 
 
As a general practice, members will check district email regularly during the work week and 
respond to communications in a timely manner. There may be times that members are 
unavailable and will respond at their earliest opportunity.  

We believe that healthy organizations promote active community engagement, and we 
recognize the importance of a wide range of public input. We want to hear the opinions and 
views of others, even when those opinions may differ from our own. When issues of significant 
public interest arise affecting our students, we agree to consider utilizing surveys, forums, 
extended public comment, etc to gather feedback.  

Authority and Responsibilities: 
 

It is the responsibility of the Superintendent to oversee the hiring, evaluation and handling of 
personnel issues and to manage the day-to-day operations of the school district; it is the 



responsibility of the School Committee to evaluate the Superintendent’s effectiveness in these 
matters. 
 
We respect the Superintendent’s role as the administrator for the district and their oversight of 
the schools’ administrators, who in turn manage their respective faculty and staff.  
 
Committee members will channel requests to staff through the Superintendent.  Requests for 
information, reports, etc., will be sent to the Chair and/or Superintendent.  Committee 
members are encouraged to share information with the Superintendent that they feel is 
important to the management and/or leadership of the district.   
 
Committee members will refer questions and concerns they receive from members of the 
school community to the proper chain of command.  Committee members understand that due 
to privacy concerns they may not receive direct feedback on the disposition of the questions 
and concerns that they forward.  
 
We shall not use our positions for personal or partisan gain nor shall we take any independent 
actions that may compromise the School Committee as a whole. 
 
Evaluation and Improvement: 
 

The School Committee will evaluate its performance on an annual basis and will assess the 
results of the evaluation to determine areas or aspects in need of improvement and any actions 
required to make those improvements. 
 
School Committee members and the Superintendent appreciate the benefits of professional 
growth and development and agree to participate in experiences designed to further their 
knowledge and understanding and to advance the work of our public schools. 
 
All new School Committee members will attend the required MASC orientation within their first 
year of service. 
 
We recognize the importance of honoring our agreed upon norms and we agree to hold 
ourselves and each other accountable for upholding them. 
 
We shall review, revise and reaffirm these operating norms on an annual basis. 
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